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Board of Trustees Meeting
May 16, 2021 - 2:00pm
Zoom Online Conference
Official Minutes


Governor Baugh called the meeting to order at 2:00pm.


Attendees: All Board of Trustees except Heart of Virginia Trustee Bill Watson were present
Guests: Kiwanis International Trustee Katrina Baranko


Southeast Virginia Trustee-Designate Richard Pippin
Finance Chairman Bob Wright


Governor Baugh announced that the board had a quorum to conduct business.   Governor
Baugh added two additions to the agenda:


1. Discussion of updated COVID-19 restrictions
2. Update on West Virginia consolidation activities


● Motion made by Secretary-Treasurer Wolff and seconded by Trustee Mackey to approve
the agenda as amended. Motion passed unanimously.


● Motion made by Secretary-Treasurer Wolff and seconded by Trustee Gillette to approve
the minutes of March 6, 2021 Board of Trustees Meeting. Motion passed
unanimously.


● Motion made by Past Governor Lurie and seconded by Secretary-Treasurer Wolff to
approve the minutes of March 18, 2021 Special Board of Trustees Meeting. Motion
passed unanimously.


Agenda Points: Bylaws & Policies Committee


● Motion made by Bylaws & Policies Committee to endorse a term limit amendment to
Article III, Section 3 of the District Bylaws. Motion passed unanimously, referred to
2021 House of Delegates.


○ No person shall serve more than two consecutive years terms as a Trustee or
Lieutenant Governor, without prior approval of the District Board of Trustees.


● Motion made by Bylaws & Policies Committee to modify the District Policy Statements,
Section 11, Item B.e regarding investments and reserves. Motion passed
unanimously.


○ The investment objectives shall be to manage provide, through an active
management advisory relationship, long term results that equal or exceed
various investment indices such as the Standard & Poor’s 500 Index, Lipper
Bond Index, Intermediate Government/Corporate Bond Index, or similar.
investments of 60% equities and 40% fixed income against a blended







benchmark using 60% of the Russell 1000 Index and 40% of the Bloomberg
Barclays Intermediate Government/Credit TR Index.


○ ii. Funds in excess of the required reserve may be invested in either fixed income
or equities. The amount of funds invested in equities may be determined by the
District Finance Committee with the target of having no more than 50% invested
in equities (based on cost). The balance of funds shall be invested in fixed
income (CD’s, investment grade corporate bonds or government Securities).


○ iii. No industry group/sector may constitute more than 10% of the assets of the
portfolio. The maximum maturity of any fixed income security will be ten (10)
years and the average maturity of all fixed income securities will not exceed five
(5) years.


● Motion made by Bylaws & Policies Committee to modify the District Policy Statements,
Section 7, Item B regarding nominations for International Office. Motion passed
unanimously.


○ b. Normal Process:
■ iv. All Past Governors have one vote to select a nomination of one


(1) candidate for international endorsement. A meeting shall be held
at least thirty (30) days prior to the last board meeting before District
Convention. In the event that one candidate does not obtain a
majority of the votes, a runoff will be held.


■ iv. Nominating Committee Appointment and Duties. The Governor will
appoint a nominating committee with the responsibility of selecting one (1)
nominee to be presented to the Board of Trustees and the House of
Delegates.


■ v. Nominating Committee Composition. The nominating committee will be
composed of five Past Governors who are not declared candidates for
International Trustee, including as many Past International Trustees as
practical.


■ vi. v. Board Review. The nominating Past Governors committee will
forward a candidate, via the Governor, to the Board of Trustees for
review. After its review, the Board may: 1. Endorse the candidate. The
endorsed candidate may use that endorsement for the purposes of
campaigning; and in consultation with the candidate and the District
Finance Committee, establish a recommended amount of District funds to
be spent on the campaign for International Trustee, if the candidate is
endorsed by the House of Delegates, or; 2. Withhold endorsement of the
candidate


■ vii. vi. House of Delegates Endorsement. At the District Convention prior
to the International Convention when the candidate will be supported, the
House of Delegates will authorize the endorsement by the Capital District
of one candidate for election to the position of International Trustee. Such
endorsement must include explicit approval of the amount of funds to be







expended on the campaign. Endorsement will be complete after a
majority vote of the House of Delegates


○ C. Special Process: If circumstances or time limitations, as determined by the
Board, require that an International Trustee endorsement decision be made
before the House of Delegates meets, the Board shall act in place of the House.


● Motion made by Bylaws & Policies Committee to modify the District Policy Statements,
Section 5 regarding committee appointments from the PG Committee. Motion passed
unanimously.


○ Member Appointments. Every year the Governor-Elect will appoint one general
member to each committee for a three (3) year term, if there is a vacancy.
Consideration should be given to members who bring relevant expertise to the
committee. Members may be reappointed. The Past Governors Committee shall
recommend one (1) Past Governor to serve on each of the Policy Formulation
Committees for a three (3) year term with the Immediate Past Governor as the
Chairperson of the Finance Committee. The Governor-Elect, in consultation with
the current chair, shall appoint an eligible member of the committee as chair.
Exceptions to the member appointment process are stated in Appendix C.


● Motion made by Bylaws & Policies Committee to adopt new sections of the District
Policy Statements for a Records Retention and Destruction Policy as well as a
Whistleblower Policy.  Full-text of both new policies is attached. Motion passed
unanimously.


Agenda Point: Disaster Assistance Fund


Governor Baugh indicated that the proposal was finalized by a small task force and if
approved would be a Capital District Kiwanis Foundation program.  There is no board
action needed here.  Trustee Mackey indicated that the CDKF might consider a statute
of limitations on timeframe from disaster.


Agenda Point: Increase in ELC In-Person Stipend


● Motion made by Governor-Elect Gardner and seconded by Trustee McCallum to
authorize up to $1800 reimbursement for any 2021-2022 District Officer attending the
ELC in-person for approved travel-related expenses (registration, airfare, hotel and
appropriate incidentals). Virtual attendees will still be reimbursed the $39 fee to view that
production. Motion passed unanimously.







Agenda Point: 2021 District Convention


● Motion made by Secretary-Treasurer Wolff  and seconded by Trustee Mackey to declare
an emergency condition exists under Article VI, Section 16 and requires the cancellation
of the 2021 Capital District Kiwanis Convention. Motion passed unanimously.


● Motion made by Trustee Gillette and seconded by Trustee Mackey to amend the 2021
contract with the Hotel Roanoke to have a smaller hybrid educational conference the
weekend of August 20-22nd.  Business (election of officers and bylaws amendments)
will be conducted by the 2021-2022 District Officers and Past Governors. Motion
passed unanimously.


Agenda Point: Change to COVID-19 Restrictions


Governor Baugh mentioned that even with the revised CDC policies that we should still
have risk waivers as part of our events.


Agenda Point: West Virginia Consolidation Progress


Governor Baugh updated the Board of Trustees on the progress to date with the election
of Lt. Governors for the three new divisions as well as KI guidance on the consolidation
of Circle K.


Executive Report: District Secretary-Treasurer


Secretary-Treasurer Wolff reviewed his report showing the status of clubs.
Charter for Chilhowie has been revoked by KI (at the District’s request)
Baltimore City, Coastal DE and Orange County are on CS and in danger of losing
their charters.


● Jackson River Area Kiwanis Charter Night will be June 15, 2021
● State Line, MD will be turning in their charter, some of their members will joining


the Westminster Club
● Orange County will more than likely be surrendering their charter.


Consent Agenda


● Motion made by Secretary-Treasurer Wolff  and seconded by Past Governor Lurie to
accept the reports of Trustees and Committees under the Consent Agenda. Motion
passed unanimously.


The next Capital District Board of Trustees meeting is scheduled for 2pm Eastern on August 20,
2021 at the Hotel Roanoke in Roanoke, VA.







Motion made by Secretary-Treasurer Wolff and seconded by Past Governor Lurie to adjourn the
meeting. Motion passed unanimously.


Governor Baugh adjourned the meeting at 3:13pm.


Respectfully submitted,


PG Jeffrey M. Wolff
Secretary-Treasurer
Capital District Kiwanis







Capital District Kiwanis International Policy Statement 
 
SECTION 31 – RECORD RETENTION AND DESTRUCTION POLICY  
 
DRAFT FOR MAY 16, 2021 BOARD REVIEW 
 
Purpose 
In accordance with the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, which makes it a crime to alter, cover up, falsify, or 
destroy any document with the intent of impeding or obstructing any official proceeding, this 
policy provides for the systematic review, retention, and destruction of documents received or 
created by the Capital District Kiwanis International in connection with the transaction of 
organization business. This policy covers all records and documents, regardless of physical form, 
contains guidelines for how long certain documents should be kept, and how records should be 
destroyed (unless under a legal hold). The policy is designed to ensure compliance with federal 
and state laws and regulations, to eliminate accidental or innocent destruction of records, and 
to facilitate the Capital District Kiwanis International’s operations by promoting efficiency and 
freeing up valuable storage space. 
 
Document Retention 
The Capital District Kiwanis International follows the document retention procedures outlined 
below. Documents that are not listed but are substantially similar to those listed in the 
schedule, will be retained for the appropriate length of time. 
 


Corporate Records 
Annual Reports to Secretary of State     Permanent 
Articles of Incorporation       Permanent 
Board Meeting and Board Committee Minutes    Permanent 
Board Policies/Resolutions       Permanent 
Bylaws         Permanent 
Fixed Asset Records        Permanent 
IRS Application for Tax-Exempt Status     Permanent 
IRS Determination Letter       Permanent 
State Sales Tax Exemption Letter      Permanent 
Contracts (after expiration)       at least 7 years 
Correspondence (general)       at least 5 years 
 
Accounting and Corporate Tax Records 
Annual Audits and Financial Statements     Permanent 
Depreciation Schedules       Permanent 
IRS Form 990 Tax Returns       Permanent 
General Ledgers        at least 7 years 
Business Expense Records       at least 7 years 
IRS Forms 1099        at least 7 years 
Journal Entries        at least 7 years 







Invoices         at least 7 years 
Cash Receipts         at least 7 years 
Credit Card Receipts        at least 7 years 
 
Bank Records 
Check Registers        at least 7 years 
Bank Deposit Slips        at least 7 years 
Bank Statements and Reconciliation      at least 7 years 
Electronic Fund Transfer Documents      at least 7 years 
 
Payroll and Employment Tax Records 
Payroll Registers        Permanent 
State Unemployment Tax Records      Permanent 
Earnings Records        at least 7 years 
Garnishment Records       at least 7 years 
Payroll Tax Returns        at least 7 years 
W-2 Statements        at least 7 years 
 
Employee Records 
Employment and Termination Agreements     Permanent 
Retirement and Pension Plan Documents     Permanent 
Records Relating to Promotion, Demotion, or Discharge   at least 7 years after 


termination 
Accident Reports and Worker's Compensation Records   at least 5 years 
Salary Schedules        at least 5 years 
Employment Applications       at least 3 years 
1-9 Forms    Most current, at least 


3 years after 
termination 


Timecards/Sheets       at least 7 years 
 


Legal, Insurance, and Safety Records (if applicable) 
Insurance Policies        Permanent 
Real Estate Documents       Permanent 
Stock and Bond Records       Permanent 
Trademark Registrations       Permanent 
Leases          6 years after 


expiration 
General Contracts        3 years after  


termination 
 
Electronic Documents and Records 
Electronic documents will be retained as if they were paper documents. Therefore, any 
electronic files, including records of donations made online, that fall into one of the document 







types on the above schedule will be maintained for the appropriate amount of time. If a user 
has sufficient reason to keep an e-mail message, the message should be printed in hard copy 
and kept in the appropriate file or moved to an "archive" computer file folder. Backup and 
recovery methods will be tested on a regular basis. 
 
Emergency Planning 
The Capital District Kiwanis International records will be stored in a safe, secure, and accessible 
manner.  Documents and Financial files are essential to keeping the Capital District Kiwanis 
International operating in an emergency will be duplicated or backed up at least every week 
and maintained off-site. 
 
Document Destruction 
The Capital District Kiwanis International Secretary-Treasurer is responsible for the ongoing 
process of identifying its records, which have met the required retention period, and 
overseeing their destruction. Destruction of financial, Board, and personnel-related documents 
will be accomplished by shredding. 
 
Document destruction will be suspended immediately, upon any indication of an official 
investigation or when a lawsuit is filed or appears imminent. Destruction will be reinstated 
upon conclusion of the investigation. 
 
Compliance 
Failure on the part of employees to follow this policy can result in possible civil and criminal 
sanctions against the Capital District Kiwanis International and its employees and possible 
disciplinary action against responsible individuals. The Board of Trustees will periodically review 
these procedures with legal counsel or the organization's certified public accountant to ensure 
that they are in compliance with new or revised regulations. 







 


Capital District Kiwanis International Policy Statement 
 
SECTION 32 – Whistleblower Policy   
 
DRAFT FOR MAY 16, 2021 BOARD REVIEW 
 
Capital District Kiwanis International requires directors, officers and employees to observe high 
standards of business and personal ethics in the conduct of their duties and responsibilities. As 
employees and representatives of the Capital District Kiwanis International, we must practice 
honesty and integrity in fulfilling our responsibilities and comply with all applicable laws and 
regulations.  
 
Reporting Responsibility  
This Whistleblower Policy is intended to encourage and enable employees and others to raise 
serious concerns internally so that Capital District Kiwanis International can address and correct 
inappropriate conduct and actions. It is the responsibility of all board members, officers, 
employees and volunteers to report concerns about violations of Capital District Kiwanis 
International’s code of ethics or suspected violations of law or regulations that govern Capital 
District Kiwanis International’s operations.  
 
No Retaliation  
It is contrary to the values of Capital District Kiwanis International for anyone to retaliate 
against any board member, officer, employee or volunteer who in good faith reports an ethics 
violation, or a suspected violation of law, such as a complaint of discrimination, or suspected 
fraud, or suspected violation of any regulation governing the operations of Capital District 
Kiwanis International. An employee who retaliates against someone who has reported a 
violation in good faith is subject to discipline up to and including termination of employment.  
 
Reporting Procedure  
Capital District Kiwanis International has an open door policy and suggests that employees 
share their questions, concerns, suggestions or complaints with their supervisor. If you are not 
comfortable speaking with your supervisor or you are not satisfied with your supervisor’s 
response, you are encouraged to speak with the District Governor. Supervisors and managers 
are required to report complaints or concerns about suspected ethical and legal violations in 
writing to the Capital District Kiwanis International’s Secretary-Treasurer or District Governor, 
who has the responsibility to investigate all reported complaints.  
 
Compliance Officer  
The Capital District Kiwanis International’s Secretary-Treasurer is responsible for ensuring that 
all complaints about unethical or illegal conduct are investigated and resolved. The Compliance 
Officer will advise the Board of Trustees of all complaints and their resolution and will report at 
least annually to the District Governor on compliance activity relating to accounting or alleged 
financial improprieties.  
 
Accounting and Auditing Matters  
The Capital District Kiwanis International’s Secretary-Treasurer shall immediately notify the 
Finance Committee of any concerns or complaint regarding corporate accounting practices, 
internal controls or auditing and work with the committee until the matter is resolved. 












Special Board of Trustees Meeting
June 3, 2021 - 8:00pm
Online Conference
Official Minutes


Governor Baugh called the meeting to order at 8:02pm.


Attendees: All Board of Trustees Members except Trustee Josh Hiscock were present
Guests: Richard Pippin, Trustee-Designate, Southeast Virginia


Governor Baugh declared a quorum to conduct business.


● Motion made by Trustee Gillette and seconded by Secretary-Treasurer Wolff to approve
the special agenda as presented. Motion passed unanimously.


Agenda Point: Bylaws Amendments for WV


● Motion made by Past Governor Lurie and seconded by Governor-Elect Gardner to
endorse an amendment to Article II, Section 2 of our District Bylaws. Motion passed
unanimously. This proposed amendment will go to the Business Session of the
District ELC in August for approval:


○ The territorial limits of this district shall be confined to Delaware; Maryland; the
District of Columbia; and West Virginia; and Virginia; except the entire County of
Lee, Virginia, and that portion of Wise County, Virginia, that composes the area of
the Big Stone Gap, Virginia Kiwanis Club. Neither the district name nor territorial
limits shall be changed unless permission shall first have been obtained from the
Kiwanis International Board of Trustees.


● Motion made by Secretary-Treasurer Wolff and seconded by Trustee Gillette to endorse
an amendment to Article IV, Section 1 of our District Bylaws. Motion passed
unanimously. This proposed amendment will go to the Business Session of the
District ELC in August for approval:


○ PROVISO: Effective only from October 1, 2021 - September 30, 2022
The District Board shall consist of the Governor, Governor-elect, Immediate Past
Governor, Immediate Past WV Governor, Secretary, Treasurer, and a Trustee for
each region.







Agenda Point: Stipend/Comp for WV Officers at 2021 District ELC


● Motion made by Past Governor Lurie and seconded by Trustee Gillette to authorize the
District Secretary/Treasurer to invite Eric Fithyan, Keith White and the three duly-elected
Lt. Governors-Designate to the District ELC in August 2021 using existing district
policies.    Eric Fithyan would receive a full comp, meaning the expenses of the ELC
would increase by $430.00. In addition, $1600 would be allocated from unspent ICON
(Kiwanis ELC) funds to offer a $400 each stipend to the four trustee and lieutenant
governors-designate. Motion passed unanimously.


Agenda Point: Realignment of PG County, Greater Landover & Mitchellville Clubs


● Motion made by Governor-Elect Gardner and seconded by Trustee McCallum to move
the Prince George’s County club from Division 4 to Division 3, move the Greater
Landover club from Division 1 to Division 3 and move the Mitchellville club from Division
1 to Division 3 . Motion passed unanimously.


The next Capital District Board of Trustees meeting is scheduled for August 20, 2021 in
Roanoke, Virginia.


Governor Baugh adjourned the meeting at 8:56 pm.


Respectfully submitted,


PG Jeffrey M. Wolff
Secretary-Treasurer
Capital District Kiwanis








Special Board of Trustees Meeting
July 14, 2021 - 8:00pm
Online Conference
Official Minutes


Governor Baugh called the meeting to order at 8:02pm.


Attendees: All Board of Trustees Members were present.


Governor Baugh declared a quorum to conduct business.


● Motion made by Trustee Gillette and seconded by Governor-Elect Gardner to approve
the special agenda as presented. Motion passed unanimously.


Agenda Point: Bylaws Amendment to Change DS/T Title and Remove Voting Rights


● Motion made by Trustee McCallum and seconded by Past Governor Lurie to endorse the
following amendment to Article III, Section 1 and Article IV, Section 1 of our District
Bylaws. Motion passed unanimously. This proposed amendment will go to the
Business Session of the District ELC in August for approval:


Amend Article III - Officers, Section 1 as follows:
a. The officers of the district shall be the Governor, Governor-elect, Immediate Past
Governor,Secretary, Treasurer, Secretary-Treasurer, and a Lieutenant Governor for each
division and/or a Trustee for each region of the district.


b. No offices other than those of Secretary and Treasurer may be combined in one
person. The Secretary-Treasurer has the title of Executive Director.


Replace all other bylaws references to “District Secretary-Treasurer” with
“Executive Director”


Amend Article IV - District Board as follows:
Section 1. The District Board shall consist of the Governor, Governor-elect, Immediate
Past Governor, Secretary, Treasurer Executive Director, and a Trustee for each region.
The Executive Director shall be without vote.


The next Capital District Board of Trustees meeting is scheduled for August 20, 2021 in
Roanoke, Virginia.


Governor Baugh adjourned the meeting at 8:11 pm.







Respectfully submitted,


PG Jeffrey M. Wolff
Secretary-Treasurer
Capital District Kiwanis








Capital District, Kiwanis International
Board of Trustees Meeting
Friday, August 20, 2021 - 2:00pm
Hotel Roanoke - Roanoke, VA


1. Welcome / Recognition of Guests
2. Declaration of Quorum
3. Approval of Agenda
4. Approval of Minutes


a. May 16, 2021 Board of Trustees Meeting
b. June 3, 2021 Special Board of Trustees Meeting
c. July 14, 2021 Special Board of Trustees Meeting


5. Matters for Approval and/or Discussion
a. Agenda Point - Finance Committee - Financial Advisor
b. Agenda Point - Info Only - WV Divisional Alignment


6. Consent Agenda
a. Secretary-Treasurer’s Report


i. District Financial Standing
ii. Club Election Reporting
iii. Club Membership Totals / Charters In Danger
iv. Club Monthly Reports
v. Lt. Governor-Elect Elections


b. Update from Key Club
c. Update from Circle K
d. Regional Trustee Reports
e. Policy Formation Committee Reports
f. Club Support Committee Reports


7. Adjournment








Kiwan雪s cAPITAしD!S丁Ric丁KiV1書ANIS看NT管RNA丁loNA」


Quarterly Committee Report & Committee Evaluation


Comm眈ee… 2021 CapitaI Djstrict Convention Date: 08/04/2021


Chairperson: Joyce Montgomery and Jackie BIedsoe


To be completed by the Comm貼ee Chairperson and subm貼ed to皿e District Secretary and


SuPerVising District Trustee no later血an 2 1 days before each quarterly Dis鵬ct Board Meeting“


Comm批ee餌Iy sta鮎d: Yes[Z]　No□[Note: Regions without representation below.]


2。 KIWANI§ YEAR GOAL§ 〔list all comm距ee’s amual goals〕


GOAし �%Complete 


FridaynighteventatHotelRoanokehasbeenscaledbackin冊ewithchangingthe �75 


COnVentiontoanELC(educationandleade「shipconfe「ence).Althoughitwon-tbeas 


elaborateandfestiveasorigina=yintended,We-remakingitaspIeasantaspossibIe. 


Speakersareconfirmed一〇JaneErickson,Ch「isMorri=,DanCasey,VictoriaBabb. �90 


Regularcontactwitheachtoensuresmoothoutcome.1ntroducersforeachconfirmed. 


EducationaItrackshavebeendevelopedbyEIanaGardnerandK「istaLatchaw. 


Detailsonoutsideactivities(MarketPasspo巾Coca-Colatou「,PIaygroundmuIching) �90 


arefirmedup,WehaveaIsoemphasizedtoattendeesthattheya「etob「inganew 


Ch=dren’sbookandleaveatregistrationdesk,aneWW「inklesincethelast「eport. 


AdvertisinghascomeinveryweII,Wehaveprocuredmorethan$2800fromaimost30 �90 
advertisers.’Goodsuppo巾frommanycIubsandbusinesses.Almosta旧sinhand. 


Advancepromotionisnea「lycompIete.FirmemaiIsfromdist「icto情cerstoLt. �90 


Gove「norsandindividualcIubshaveemphasizedneedformoremealreservations. 







3・ CHALLENGES OR ASSISTANCE NEEDED (use continuation sheet if necessary):


COViD concems have made pIanning this conference especia=y cha=enging. Consequently,


in-Pe「SOn registrations have been Iagging, The board’s decision in June to downg「ade from


COnVention to conference was clearIy necessary, but it understandably has dampened the


Participation by some. Some potentiai attendees have opted not to come in-PerSOn Out Of


PreCautionary concems ○○ and the zoom option has been an attractive faIlback, The district has


emphasized that individuai safety is pa「amount, We are aII working togetherto make the end result


the best it can be under the circumstances and aIso ensure that revenue cove「s our expenses,


4. COMMENTS 〔use continuation sheet if necessary):


Support throughout the district has been gratftying. The attentjon to detail by ou「 governor, the


SeC「etary-t「eaSurer, the pubIication edito「 and dist「ict o鮒cers has boiste「ed our comm皿ee's


enthusaism" We-re optimistjc for a big push in the finaI days of registration to heIp us meet our
numbers,


We are proud of our committee-s invoIvement・ Most committee membe「s wⅢ be attending the


COnference in-Pe「SOn・ Their attendance at meetings fo「 the past yea「 has been commendabIe,


SIGN雷幸一榊　　拘I　・ ‥一


February 8, 2012








CAPITAL DISTRICT KIWANIS INTERNATIONAL 
Quarterly	
  Committee	
  Report	
  &	
  Committee	
  Evaluation	
  


Committee:	
   Date:	
  	
  


Chairperson:	
  


To	
  be	
  completed	
  by	
  the	
  Committee	
  Chairperson	
  and	
  submitted	
  to	
  the	
  District	
  Secretary	
  and	
  
supervising	
  District	
  Trustee	
  no	
  later	
  than	
  21	
  days	
  before	
  each	
  quarterly	
  District	
  Board	
  Meeting.	
  


1. COMMITTEE	
  MEMBERSHIP
Committee	
  fully	
  staffed:	
  Yes	
  ___ No	
  ___	
  [Note:	
  Regions	
  without	
  representation	
  below.]	
  


2. KIWANIS	
  YEAR	
  GOALS	
  (list	
  all	
  committee’s	
  annual	
  goals)


GOAL	
   %	
  Complete	
  
1. Prepare with the District Secretary-Treasurer, review, amend as necessary, and submit to the Board the
recommended annual budget. The committee met on August 31, 2020 (6 of 10 members present and met quorum
of 5) to review all CapDist K Family budgets for 2020-2021 and unanimously recommend the approval of all as
submitted.
2. Review the proposed budgets for all Kiwanis family district conventions and conferences (CDKI
DCON, Midyear; CDCKI DCON; CDKCI DCON) and submit recommendations to the Board. Same
as #1 above.


3. Review the proposed annual budget for Service Leadership Programs (i.e., CDCKI, CDKCI) and their
Administrators and submit recommendations to the Board. Same as #1 above.


4. Review recommendations with financial implications from any committee, especially Long-Range 
Planning, and provide recommendations to the Board. Review recommendations with financial 
implications for Board actions and provide recommendations to the Board. The committee was not 
asked to address financial aspects of the proposed bylaws amendment regarding prorated first year district dues.
5. Monitor and review investment activities and report to the Board quarterly. Prepared a summary of 
investments as of July 30, 2021.


Finance August 6, 2021


Bob Wright


100%


100%


100%


100%


100%


All members informed that they now have the right to vote following the Board's August 21, 2020 meeting that changed 
policy.







	
  February	
  8,	
  2012	
  


3. CHALLENGES	
  OR	
  ASSISTANCE	
  NEEDED	
  (use	
  continuation	
  sheet	
  if	
  necessary):


Board approval for recommendation for new financial advisor--see Board item.


4. COMMENTS	
  (use	
  continuation	
  sheet	
  if	
  necessary):
The subcommittee of 3 members--Dave Heppner, Tim Gillette, and Bob Wright--initiated a rebid of the district's 
investment account management from a commission-based broker account to a fixed-percent of assets-based fiduciary 
manager account. The subcommittee, through the Treasurer, put out a Request for Proposals (RFP) on June 28 to 8 
potential bidders identified by the subcommittee and other Capital Kiwanians. In July the subcommittee reviewed the 6 
proposals submitted and asked follow-up questions consistent with the RFP based on information missing in initial 
submissions. The subcommittee prepared a recommendation to the full committee on August 2, and the full 
commmittee finalized the recommendation on August 4.


On a separate note, based on my prior research of district finances going back 6 years, I personally question some of the  
assumptions underlying the proposed bylaws amendment regarding prorated first year dues for new Kiwanians.


SIGNED: __ Robert C Wright __________________________________________ 


SIGNED:	
  __ Robert C Wright 
_____________________________________________________________________________________	
  







CDKI Edward Jones Account Overview 
 


 
 


 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Assets 
Cash, Insured Deposits,    Share Investments           Per Policy       Reality 
Money Market Funds1 ............... $ 0.52     0.0 % Insured Fixed Income Reserve   $ 150,000      < $143,259.60 close 
Exchanges, Closed End Funds .... $     7,307.23     1.0 %   Equivalent of adjusted annual operating expenses (estimated) 
Mutual Funds ............................. $  744,636.52   99.0%  Income          $ 367,141 $ 344,974.90 close 


 > Equities .......................................          $399,662.14               53.7%   Equities          $ 367,141      $ 406,969.37 close  
 > Fixed Income (CDs, bonds) .........          $344,974.38               46.3%       Up to 50% of remaining investments                          $ 751,944.27 
 $ 751,944.27 100.0 %  Maximum in any industry group/sector 10% up to 20% 


Income    Interest Dividends2  Capital Gains Average bond maturity   5 years 7 years 


20213 $ 0.94 ...$ 3,945.73 $ 3,524.14 Maximum bond maturity 10 years 12 years 
2020 $ 49.44 ...$ 9,158.231 $ 9,859.94 
2019 $ 894.62 ...$ 11,215.46 $ 15,723.78 
2018 $ 2,026.24 ...$ 10,200.77 $ 22,226.87 
2017 $ 889.88 ...$ 9,455.75 $ 16,276.52 
 
1 Insured portion not broken down on statement 
2 Includes year-end dividends reinvested in subsequent year 
3 Year-to-date 


$ 642,533                                  $709,178                                   $738,850      $747,6544


           
$ 675, 706                                              $ 699,844              $ 620,928 Analysis: Account growth trends follow the market. Equities and 


income now well aligned with policy. The investment account still 
generates tax-free dividend income—unnecessary for a nonprofit 
that could put the money into something earning a higher yield. 
 
Recent policy changes give the district greater flexibility with the 
account. The proposed change in investment manager to a fee-based 
fiduciary and reduction in the amount held in reserve should 
generate a greater return on investment. 


$751,944.27 
(excludes $143,259.60 
in reserve account) 


as of July 30, 2021 







Capital District, Kiwanis International  
Board of Trustees Meeting
August 20, 2021 - Agenda Point  
Financial Advisor 


Background 
The May 16, 2021 Board meeting consent agenda noted the Finance Committee would 
conduct a recompete of the district's investment management contract. With a healthy 
account it is time to increase the acount's return by moving from a broker to a fee-based 
fiduciary account.


A finance subcommittee issued a request for proposals consistent with district bylaws and 
policy on June 28, reviewed 6 proposals received by July 14, followed up with questions to 
clarify information submitted where necessary, and made its recommendation to the full 
committee on August 5.
BOARD REQUIRED ACTION
Authorize the Secretary-Treasurer to (1) negotiate a fee-based fiduciary account with 
the Greenspan Group of Morgan Stanley and (2) invest the district's operating reserve 
in a fixed-income financial instrument.  


Operational Impact 
This change will necessitate quarterly, or more frequent, communication between the district 
Secretary-Treasurer and Finance Committee on the one hand and the district's financial 
advisor on the other to ensure the fiduciary keeps district investments aligned with district 
policy and attuned to market conditions. 


Financial Impact 
This change should increase the return on the district's investments over time.


Respectfully submitted, 


Robert C. Wright
Chair, Finance Committee
Capital District Kiwanis 
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		Comments: *The committee is also working hard on a the Leadership and Training conference - putting materials together for the sessions. 
*We continue to hold the 5 O'clock somewhere sessions, most recently the ACE tools discussion. The Capital District info session will be held in August and we'll have a section on what the committee does for our membership. 
*We'll be working on our 5 Minutes that matter sessions later this year. 
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August 4, 2021 


 


MEMORANDUM (Attachment to Quarterly Membership Committee Report) 
 


To:    Capital District Officers and Trustees 


From:  Caren Schumacher 


Re:    Membership Throughout the Capital District 


 


Following is information that I have received from each Regional Membership Coordinator 


regarding the clubs in the Divisions they serve.  I posed five questions and asked for them to 


work with their LTGs to get answers.  The questions were: 


1. Clubs that need strengthening. 


2. Clubs that need help recruiting new members. 


3. Clubs on the verge of turning in their charter. 


4. Clubs that are thriving. 


5. Any areas in which you think we can open a new club before September 30. 


 


The homework assignments are all in, and I have cut and pasted the information into one 


document for your review.  I believe we can begin addressing issues (i.e.assigning Coaches) as 


we wrap up this Kiwanis year.  We will focus on getting new clubs up and running and finding 


solutions to save members if any clubs are folding.   


 


This information will serve as a good blueprint for action as John Morris takes over for me and 


he builds his team and plan for success over the course of the next three years.  The current 


membership team will discuss these results during our Zoom call on August 10th and will 


develop an action plan for August and September to ensure we stay strong as a District as we 


wrap up the year. 


 


National Capital 


 
Clubs that need strengthening:  Eastern Branch, Mitchellville, Manassas, Arlington, Mount 


Vernon, Fairfax County, Fairfax, Leesburg, Bull Run-Manassas, Bethesda, Rockville, and 


Wheaton-Silver Spring that are clubs that need assistance to get stronger. 


Clubs that need help recruiting new members: All clubs could benefit from recruitment help. 


Clubs that are on the verge of turning in their charter: Northwest Washington, Capitol Hill, 


Woodbridge, Leisure World, Silver Spring, and Montgomery Village are clubs with low 


membership numbers that are continuing to lose members or not gain any.  


Clubs that are thriving: Washington, Shepherd Park, Greater Landover, Far East Washington, 


Southwest Waterfront, Alexandria, Fredericksburg, South Arlington, Tysons, and Waldorf are all 


clubs that appear to be stable and gaining members. 


Any areas in which you think we can open a new club before September 30: Social Media 


outreach and online research is being kicked off this week for (Division 1) Tacoma Park and 


Anacostia, (Division 2) Sterling/Ashburn and Haymarket/Gainesville, (Division 3) The Heights 


and Germantown. Not sure if anything will be viable by September 30th. 
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Chesapeake Bay 
 


(1) Clubs that need strengthening 


• In Division 4, Severna Park is our smallest club with 9 members. They tried to fold into 


another club in late spring/early summer but it is not going to happen; therefore, they 


certainly need strengthening. There are 3 members doing all of the work and they are 


burning out quickly.  


• In Division 5, Coastal Delaware is our smallest club with 5 members. They have always 


been a club that needs strengthening from the outside, but not inside.  


(2) Clubs that need help recruiting new members 


• In Division 4, with the move of PG County to Division 3, all of our clubs are above 20 


members with the exception of Severna Park which has been trying very hard to recruit 


members using provided strategies and methods. They are trying!  


(3) Clubs that are on the verge of turning in their charter 


• No clubs in division 4 as Severna Park is going to try and hold on  


• No word from division 5 


(4) Clubs that are thriving 


• In Division 4, Ellicott City has not missed a beat despite the pandemic.  


• Bridgeville is hard at work with their annual chicken stand which is always a large effort 


in the summer. They have stayed strong during the pandemic by continuing to host 


meetings and recruit members.  


(5) Any areas in which you think we can open a new club before September 30th 


• In Division 4, there does not seem to be any possibility of adding a new club before 9/30. 


However, there are opportunities to add more members to current clubs in the next two 


months.  


 


Mason Dixon 
Clubs that need strengthening 


Division 6 


Hampden-Midtown Baltimore-They did not meet until May during the pandemic year.  They 


need to focus on educating their members so more will move into leadership positions. 


Loch Raven-Monthly reports are missing with the lack of an active secretary.  They hesitate to 


get involved in Division activities.  They maintain active service projects. 


Division 7 
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Frederick-Many of their members did not meet virtually with the club over the past year.  They 


are continuing to work on combining the service projects and fundraising events of both the 


Suburban and Frederick club since they merged.  Two new members recently joined the club. 


Division 8 


Blue Ridge-Winchester 


They have located a new place for in person meetings.  Both the president and president-elect 


resigned this year but new officers have been elected and meeting attendance is regular. 


Clubs that need help recruiting new members 


Division 6 


Towson-Timonium-The club finished an analysis of the community/club to gain ideas on how 


to increase membership.  


Division 7-Each club is growing with new members. 


Division 8 


Strasburg-They conducted a campaign to bring in new members that they hope will result in 


new growth.  The Lt. Gov. has been working with them addressing many of their concerns. They 


have a summer service project planned to the community. 


Old Town-The division Coach has been meeting  with the leadership to help them.  They have 


had no secretary this past year.  The change of location for their meetings has caused attendance 


to decrease. 


Clubs on the verge of turning in their charter 


Division 6 


Baltimore City-They are not yet met in person or virtually and have no service projects.  They 


are also behind on paying their annual dues. 


East Baltimore-They are not currently meeting. 


Bel Air-The Lt. Gov. has been working as a coach with the members. They do not have a club 


secretary and are failing to retain their membership involvement after the pandemic year. 


Division 7 


State Line-They are in the process of becoming a satellite club of Westminister. 


Division 8-None  


 


Clubs that are thriving 


Division 6 


Canton-Fells Point-They have regular service projects and attract community volunteers for 


them.  They have a high energy level for member recruitment. 


Elkton-They have strong leadership and are actively involved in both service projects and 


fundraisers. They increased their membership this year with one new member. 


Reisterstown-They actively support their SLP clubs and have strong leadership.  They have 


several service projects planned. 


Wilmington-Their leadership is actively engaged in the district and community.  They have 


continued their service projects during the pandemic year. 


Division 7 
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Westminster-They have resumed meeting in person.  They are preparing for the State Line Club 


to be their satellite club. They are active in reaching out to the community. 


Mt. Air-They have resumed meeting in person and have recruited several new, younger 


members. They are actively involved in the community. 


Hagerstown-They have added 6 new members and have remained active in community service 


projects during the pandemic year.  They have a team of younger members that have brought 


vitality and fresh ideas to the club. 


Division 8 


Winchester-They have found a new location for in person meetings with membership 


rebounding.  They maintain active participation in community events and support the newly 


restored CKI at Shenendoah University.   


Front Royal-They currently meet in a local park as they look for a permanent location.  They are 


actively involved in partnering with one of the local elementary schools to improve the school 


play area.   


New Club potential 


 There are no current plans for building a new club before the end of September but initial 


conversations have begun for starting a new club in Division 7.   Division 8 looks forward to 


welcoming 


 


 


Heart of Virginia 


 
1. Clubs that need strengthening.   Division 9: Harrisonburg is doing well but is aging and 


Eric and Governor Dennis have had conversations around strategy.  Division 10:  Crewe 


has 7 members but are working on finding more members.  Dinwiddie might need some 


help, but they are doing an amazing job but have not found officers for next year. 


Division 11:  Tappahannock, Tuckahoe and Midlothian-Chesterfield. 


2. Clubs that need help recruiting new members.  Division 9:  All clubs could benefit from 


more members.  Division 10: Crewe, Chester and Central Chesterfield.  Division 11: 


Tappahannock, Tuckahoe and Midlothian-Chesterfield 


3. Clubs that are on the verge of turning in their charter.  Division 9: Orange County is still 


on the verge of folding.  Division 10:  Central Chesterfield.  Division 11: Tappahannock 


maybe 


4. Clubs that are thriving.  Division 9:  Jackson River Area is growing and is about to add 


more new members within the next two weeks  Charlottesville is exploring sponsoring a 


new key club and is in discussions with 4 new potential members.  Shenandoah Valley 


has added new members recently.  Division 10:  Chester is celebrating its 


50th year.  Colonial Heights.  Hopewell is making up for their l6 that left last 


year.  Petersburg is gaining new members all the time.  Division 11:  Richmond and 


Ashland. 


5. Any areas in which you think we can open a new club before September 30.  Division 


9:  Eric does not have any leads currently.  He is always on the lookout.  Division 


10:  Not at this time.  Division 11:  King William. 
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Southeast  


 
Division 12 


Clubs in need of strengthening: Northern Neck, New Kent, maybe Grafton, but they seem happy 


where they are.  We can all use a little club strengthening, can’t we? 


 


Clubs that need help recruiting new members: Legacy e-club for sure (Katie has been trying very 


diligently to no avail), Gloucester, Middlesex, New Kent definitely, Northern Neck, Poquoson & 


Toano. 


 


Clubs on the verge of handing in charter: New Kent! 


 


Clubs that are thriving: Williamsburg is up a net of 4 members and doing very well with service 


and fundraisers.  


Legacy e-club is very energetic and active.  They have over 300 service hrs since inception on 


Dec31, 2020.  Gloucester has a great President, who will serve a second term next year.  He has 


lots of great ideas and is keeping the membership engaged with service and fundraisers. 


Middlesex is second in the Capital District for inter-club participation and very active with 


service projects and fundraisers. 


 


Club opening potential:  I leave that up to you two experts.  Of course, Warsaw and King 


William are in the works. 


 


Division 13 


1. Clubs that need strengthening:  


a. Denbigh 


b. City Center 


c. POP 


d. Old Point Comfort 


2. Help recruiting new members: 


a. Mercury 64 


b. POP 


c. Old Point Comfort 


d. Denbigh 
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e. City Center 


f. Downtown Hampton 


      Clubs that are thriving: 


a. Smithfield 


b. Carrollton 


c. Greater Hilton 


New Club opening possibility: 


a. Kiln Creek 


 


Division 14 


 


Clubs that need strengthening and recruiting new members: 


Oceanview 


Beachcombers 


Great Bridge 


 


No clubs on the verge of turning in their charters. 


 


Clubs that are thriving: 


Chesapeake 


Norfolk 


Town Center 


Lynnhaven 


Virginia Beach 


Portsmouth 


 


New clubs:  There has been talk of starting a new club in Suffolk (Harborview area) and Virginia 


Beach (Pungo area).  I feel that coming out of 2020 the focus is on strengthening existing clubs 


right now and working with Kim Henderson discussing strategies that we can help clubs that are 


struggling. 


 


Southwest  


 
Clubs that need strengthening: Forest (Division 15, a new club started three years ago) has a 


strong base, but is still a seedling. Abingdon (16) and Botetourt (17) have lost five members each 


this year, mostly a result of dealing with the pandemic. They are tinkering with their respective 


models to broaden their appeal. 
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Clubs that need help recruiting new members: Radford (16) is not open to new ideas but 


incoming trustee Bob Lewit has a good relationship with the club leaders, so I am optimistic. 


Bluefield (16) has largely been treading water for some time.  


 


Clubs that are on the verge of turning in their charter: It seems that Fort Hill (15) is on the 


endangered list. it is an aging club that has dwindled. Lt. Governor Don Witt, a competent coach, 


has visited with them several times. Past Lt. Governor Hi Nicely, a strong coach as well, has met 


with them also. 


 


Clubs that are thriving:  Six clubs in the region either have celebrated 100 years or will do so 


very soon -- Lynchburg, Roanoke, Salem, Danville, Martinsville and Norton. I have attended (or 


will attend in the coming weeks) celebrations at all six, which have been uplifting events. 


Christiansburg (16) is doing very well (62 members, 10th largest in the district, +3 for the year, 


home club of the incoming trustee), as is Hurley (a member of Division 17, Hurley is + 8 this 


year, a whopping 40 percent increase). 


 


Any areas in which you think we can open a new club before September 30:  As previously 


discussed, the addition of six new clubs in Southwest during 2017-18, created a number of 


difficulties in the region and are the areas where a great deal of effort has been expended to keep 


them operational. Two of the six clubs -- Smith Mountain Lake and Chilhowie -- have closed. 


The other four are relatively stable. 
 





		GOALRow1: Recruit Heart of Virginia Membership Coordinator as soon as possible. 
Enhance and maintain strong working relationship between regional coordinators and
LTGs.  Increase number of membership coordinators.  Continue monthly calls.

		 CompleteRow1: 100

		GOALRow2: Build effective team of Club Coaches and Club Openers.  Provide training, either online or in person.  Ensure that each Division is adequately staffed.  Recruit from past LTGs and other leadership positions.

		 CompleteRow2: 95

		GOALRow3: Implement incentivized membership recruitment programs that provide encouragement and dollars to clubs for increasing number of members during a specific timeframe.
(Working on new ideas to implement during 2021)

		 CompleteRow3: 100

		GOALRow4: Working with LTGs, determine where new clubs can be built and which clubs need support.  Develop action plan and assign coaches and openers.  Work with KI staff. Build new clubs to match Governor's goal.

		 CompleteRow4: 75

		GOALRow5: Working with Governor, develop and implement an annual awards program to recognize outstanding club efforts in membership growth.  Add any other activitives as assigned by Capital District leadership.

		 CompleteRow5: 80

		CommitteeName: Membership

		Date: 08/02/2021

		Chairperson: Caren Schumacher

		FullyStaffedYes: Yes

		FullyStaffedNo: Off

		MembershipNotes: John Morris, Heart of Virginia coordinator, has agreed to succeed me as Capital District Membership Coordinator, as my three term ends on September 30th. Members of the committee, who have also served for three years and will step down on 9/30, are:  National Capital - Jen Wolff;  Chesapeake Bay - Jenn Hiscock;    Mason Dixon - Renee Mackey; Southeast - James Shackelford and Caren Schumacher; and Southwest - John Montgomery.  

		Challenges: Not getting new clubs opened as quickly and abundantly as we would have liked is not for lack of trying.  KI staff help is not needed in the rural areas we are targeting:  Warsaw/Richmond County and King William.  Currently, a potential club in Kiln Creek does not have a sponsor (one time commitment from Poquoson no longer stands), and all communication must go through the HOA to the residents. Division 13 LTG, Ken Surles-Law is working on obtaining a sponsoring club, and along with Dave Rothberg is working on this effort.  James Shackleford will update a list of local businesses for additional outreach beyond community individuals.
 
Separately, included in this report, is a District wide snapshot of clubs the Regional Coordinators provided from information they gathered from their LTGs.
 

		Comments: 1.  Monthly membership coordinator calls continue, as well as my participation in a NE Regional call,
2.  Pete Glubiak, the King William attorney with whom we are working, has agreed to develop a timeline for opening the club, hopefully before 9/30.  John Morris is involved and the club will reside in Division 11. I am trying to confirm an August 9th meeting,
3.  Kiwanis is an Interjection is the membership workshop for the Roanoke conference and has been designed to be a motivating and inspirational session.
4.  An August 11th meeting is scheduled for organizing the Warsaw/Richmond County Club, which will be attended by Governor Dennis.  As of 8/2, four membership applications have been received, with an optimistic opinion the others needed to Charter will be forthcoming during August.
5.  Meetings proceeding to open Kiln Creek Club through their HOA.  LTG Ken Law-Surles and Dave Rothberg are involved.

		Signature: Caren Schumacher, August 5, 2021
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		GOALRow1: Assist clubs in conducting community surveys and developing service projects tailored to needs of their communities

		 CompleteRow1: 83

		GOALRow2: Promote Human & Spiritual values through cooperartion on broad non-denominational lines between clubs and local leaders/groups

		 CompleteRow2: 83

		GOALRow3: Administer "Teenager of Year" program in each Region and Division. (Separate Chairperson, selected by Governor Baugh, is Judy Pantelides

		 CompleteRow3: 90

		GOALRow4: Establish Committee membership with at least 1 person from each Region

		 CompleteRow4: 12

		GOALRow5: Ultilization of ACE (Achieving Club Excellence) tool and make available to all clubs

		 CompleteRow5: 83

		CommitteeName: Service

		Date: August 3, 2021

		Chairperson: Dave Rothberg

		FullyStaffedYes: Off

		FullyStaffedNo: Yes

		MembershipNotes: 1, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 13, 15, 16, 17 !

		Challenges: Challenge - to get additional volunteers to serve on this District committee continues.
Would like to see a uniform message from LTGs and/or Trustees to all clubs/members about
"opportunity" to expand individuals' area of involvement, listing available topics (committees) and subjects.


Articles are being submitted to each edition of Capital Kiwanian. Offering resources through article links, including ACE tools, KI resources on club surveys and community projects, along with "Then & Now" comparision of ways to adapt during pandemic.

Attended "Spring Refresh" program and "5 o'clock Somewhere" educational programs.
 
 

		Comments: + Communiucations is good with Governor Baugh and Governor-Elect Gardner

+ District "Teenager of Year" program had 61 completed applications, with 25 club winners. Division
   winners were judged in April. Distric winner was announced April 29. (Cole Cestaro, a senior at
   John Handley High School in Winchester, Virginia (Division 7)    

+ "Spiritual & Human Values" Fellowship Presentation was conducted at Mid-Year Conference on
     March 6.  Members of our Kiwanis family that have left before us were honored and remembered.

+ Was asked to serve of "Long Range Planning" Service Committee with Chairperson Jerry Jones,
    Trustee Ron McCalllum and Past LTG Jeff Dotson. Provided input for "Service" and "Public
    Relations" subcommittees.
 
+ Participated in 2021-2022 Lieutenant Governors' Training .... provided documents on Service 
   Committee, Navigating Kiwanis International website and Capital District Kiwanis website.   
 
+ Actively participating on Capital District Education Committee            

		Signature: David G Rothberg








Report of the District Secretary/Treasurer
Capital District, Kiwanis International
August 20, 2021


Capital Membership
2020-21 Starting # 3926
Current Total 4012 (as of August 9, 2021)
Net Change +86
Total Active Charters – 141 (Baltimore City
and Orange County are PR status for
unpaid dues/fees)


Clubs who have lost members this year: 42
Clubs who have gained members this year:
56
Clubs who are net 0 this year: 43
Clubs below 15 members: 38 (13 of which
have lost members this year)


West Virginia Membership
2020-21 Starting # 589
Current Total 562 (as of August 9, 2021)
Net Change -27
Total Active Charters – 31


Clubs who have lost members this year: 8
(Wheeling lost 14 out of 52)
Clubs who have gained members this year:
10
Clubs who are net 0 this year: 13
Clubs below 15 members: 13 (2 of which
have lost members this year)


Election Reporting
Club Election (2020-21): 139 out of 141 filed
(Tappahannock-11 and Martinsville-15)
Club Election (2021-22): 100 out of 141
filed
Lt. Governor-Elect: 5 out of 20 elected, 4
identified/not elected, 11 outstanding


Club Monthly Reporting
Clubs with no reporting in 2020-21: 15 - PG
County, Coastal DE, Dover, Georgetown,
Seaford, Bel Air, Mount Air, State Line,
Orange County, Central Chesterfield,
Tappahanock, City Center - Newport News,
Old Point Comfort, Churchland, Ocean View
Beach, Portsmouth, Martinsville








 


CAPITAL DISTRICT KIWANIS INTERNATIONAL 
Trustee Board Report 


 
 


Region:   Chesapeake Date:     August 2021 
 


 


To be submitted to the District Secretary-Treasurer no later than 21 days before each quarterly District Board 
Meeting. For each division in your region, comment on the areas below. 


 


1. MEMBERSHIP 
 


Working in concert with Jenn Hiscock, the Chesapeake Region representative on the Capital District 
Membership Committee, we continue to elevate membership as a top priority in the region for 2020-2021. Both 
Krista Latchaw (Division 4) and Christine Johnson (Division 5) made plans for club growth in this Kiwanis 
year, and both have achieved some level of short-term success with this. Overall, 2020-2021 has been a success.   


 
Thus far in 2020-2021, we have seen net growth in Division 4 (+26) and in Division 5 (+8). A new e-Club was 
added in Division 4 in November 2020; two of six clubs have seen growth this year (+22: Next Generation and 
+5: Ellicott City), one club has seen a decline (-1: Crofton), and three clubs remain stable (Commodore Mayo, 
PG County, Severna Park). While no new Kiwanis clubs were added in Division 5, four clubs have seen growth 
(+6: Greater Ocean Pines, +2: Accomack, +2: Chincoteague, +2: Greater Millsboro), two clubs have seen a 
decline (-2: Coastal Delaware and -2: Dover), and five clubs remain stable (Bridgeville, Delmar, Georgetown, 
Pocomoke City, and Seaford).  


 
2. PLANS FOR NEW KIWANIS OR SLP CLUBS 


 
Club Status 


Next Generation e-Club (Division 4) 


20 Paid 
Members; 


Chartering 
Completed 11/20 


Annapolis, Catonsville, or Laurel (Division 4) 
In Progress; 


Delayed due to 
COVID-19 


Kar-wanis (Division 5) 
Kar-wanis idea adding members to current clubs in addition to building one new club 


Idea In 
Development; 


2021-22 


New Aktion Clubs (1 in Division 4 and 1 in Division 5) 


Site Selection in 
Process in 
Division 4 


(Howard County)  


New Key Clubs: Northeast HS (Division 4A – Sponsor: Severna Park) and Crofton HS (Division 4B – 
Sponsor: Crofton)  


New Builders Club: Ellicott Mills MS (Division 4 – Sponsor: Ellicott City) 


Chartering 
Completed for 
Northeast HS; 


Others In 
Progress 







3. CHALLENGES OR ASSISTANCE NEEDED 
 


We continue to search for a Lt. Governor-Elect for Division 4 and Division 5. Both divisions struggled to find a 
Lt. Governor for 2021-2022 and have not yet found a Lt. Governor-Elect to serve the Capital District in 2022-
2023. We are growing the leadership pipeline in Division 4 with some new leaders stepping into club roles in 
the year ahead. Whether or not they will want to serve the division and district long-term remains to be seen. 
There is promise and interest, however. Within Division 5, we are seeing many membership concerns from 
clubs, which makes it seem unlikely that many clubs will have candidates for the Lt. Governor role. This may 
be a more challenging task in Division 5.  
 
Time must be spent improving the image of the Lt. Governor role and showcasing the value of the position in 
securing success for clubs. Indeed, Lt. Governors do important work that helps to secure the existence of 
Kiwanis in communities. We must re-emphasize that the position is a leadership development opportunity in 
which someone can develop skills in public speaking, communication, collaboration, event planning, project 
management, and strategic planning. We must infuse fun into the position in a way that entices and excites 
Kiwanians to serve. I hope to learn lessons from divisions and regions that are not seeing similar issues in 
finding willing and qualified Lt. Governor candidates. I hope this is something we may take up as a District 
Board in the year ahead.  
 
Clubs are returning to in-person meetings and service little by little. Members are coming out and experiencing 
Kiwanis to their level of comfort. Recent spikes in COVID variants are delaying some clubs from moving 
forward or are causing some groups to take pause in their plans. An on-going conversation is happening about 
the role of virtual meetings and how we will continue to integrate Zoom as a permanent fixture moving 
forward. The Next Generation e-Club is particularly engaged in this discussion since, as a virtual group, they 
want to see a strong virtual presence for district events to continue. This includes livestreaming of Mid-Year 
and District Convention for members who live outside of the Capital District. This will be an important topic 
moving forward.  


 
I do not have any immediate questions. There is no need for immediate assistance. 


 
4. OTHER COMMENTS 


SIGNED:       
 
 


 








CAPITAL DISTRICT KIWANIS INTERNATIONAL
Trustee Board Report	
  


Region:	
   Date:	
  	
  


To be submitted to the District Secretary-Treasurer no later than 21 days before each quarterly District Board 
Meeting.  For each division in your region, comment on the areas below.


2. PLANS FOR NEW KIWANIS OR SLP CLUBS


Club Status


1. MEMBERSHIP 







August 4, 2020


3. CHALLENGES OR ASSISTANCE NEEDED


4. OTHER COMMENTS


SIGNED:	
  ____________________________________________________________________________________________________________	
  





		GOALRow1: NONE

		 CompleteRow1: 

		GOALRow2: 

		 CompleteRow2: 

		GOALRow3: 

		 CompleteRow3: 

		GOALRow4: 

		 CompleteRow4: 

		GOALRow5: 

		 CompleteRow5: 

		CommitteeName: Heart of VA

		Date: August 6, 2021

		MembershipNotes: Division 11

Ashland-total 51(down 1 from start, but have added 1 since last report)

Midlothian-Chesterfield-total 27 (down 5 from start, but have added 1 since last report)

Richmond-total 144 (down 10 from start and have lost another since last report)

Tappahannock-total 17 (no change)

Tuckahoe-total 17 (no change)



		Challenges: None Reported

		Comments: None

		Signature: WFW








CAPITAL DISTRICT KIWANIS INTERNATIONAL
Trustee Board Report	
  


Region:	
   Date:	
  	
  


To be submitted to the District Secretary-Treasurer no later than 21 days before each quarterly District Board 
Meeting.  For each division in your region, comment on the areas below.


2. PLANS FOR NEW KIWANIS OR SLP CLUBS


Club Status


1. MEMBERSHIP 







August 4, 2020


3. CHALLENGES OR ASSISTANCE NEEDED


4. OTHER COMMENTS


SIGNED:	
  ____________________________________________________________________________________________________________	
  





		GOALRow1: Discussions have begun to locate a new club in Division 7.

		 CompleteRow1: 

		GOALRow2: 

		 CompleteRow2: 

		GOALRow3: 

		 CompleteRow3: 

		GOALRow4: 

		 CompleteRow4: 

		GOALRow5: 

		 CompleteRow5: 

		CommitteeName: Mason Dixon

		Date: August 4, 2021

		MembershipNotes: Towson-Timonium Div. 6 has finished an analysis of the club/community to gain ideas on how to increase membership. Elkton has gained 1 new member.  Strasburg Div. 8 has conducted a campaign to bring in new members.  Frederick and Hagerstown Div. 7 have both increased membership by 2 and 6 respectively.  Mt. Airy is excited to have several younger new members. 

		Challenges: Most clubs are struggling to find new meeting venues for in-person meetings.  Some express difficultly in recruiting new officers.



Three clubs in Div. 6 are on the verge of turning in their charter (East Baltimore, Baltimore City and Bel Air). Lt. Gov. Don Dudey is acting as coach to assist these clubs.  State Line Div. 7 is completing the process of becoming a satelite club of Westminster.  









		Comments: We welcome Blue Ridge WVA, Charles Town and Shepherdstown clubs into Division 8 on Oct. 1. Thanks to Lt. Gov. Mary Anton for her diligence in networking with these new clubs.



We celebrate with the Winchester Club Div. 8 on restoring the CKI at Shenendoah University.

		Signature: Renee Mackey                                                                                                                        August 4, 2021








CAPITAL DISTRICT KIWANIS INTERNATIONAL
Trustee Board Report	
  


Region:	
   Date:	
  	
  


To be submitted to the District Secretary-Treasurer no later than 21 days before each quarterly District Board 
Meeting.  For each division in your region, comment on the areas below.


2. PLANS FOR NEW KIWANIS OR SLP CLUBS


Club Status


1. MEMBERSHIP 


National Capital 08/06/2021


D1 - Total = 200. Change +7. FY21 Change +21. Below Charter Strength: Capitol Hill, NW 
Washington, SW Washington.
D2 - Total = 249. Change 0. FY21 Change +4. Below Charter Strength: Woodbridge
D3 - Total = 109. Change -1. FY21 Change -9. Below Charter Strength: Leisure World, Montgomery 
Village.
*Numbers do not reflect divisional realignment. KI Reporting does not have updated Divisions*


Division 1 - No Report


Division 2 - Highland School, Warrenton, VA - Builders Club. Manassas club has been 
asked to sponsor.


Division 3 - No new club/SLPs planned







August 4, 2020


3. CHALLENGES OR ASSISTANCE NEEDED


4. OTHER COMMENTS


SIGNED:	
  ____________________________________________________________________________________________________________	
  


Division 1 - No Report.


Division 2 - Manassas club has yet to file club election reporting. Their president, Mike Driscoll, has 
explained the reason for the delay. The report is expected to be filed shortly. Membership remains an 
issue for most clubs, and new club efforts have suffered due to COVID-19.


Division 3 - COVID and the risk of in-person contact and meetings, even for vaccinated people. Clubs 
are making use of zoom-teleconferences to maintain their status and coordinate community service 
activities. The need to import new clubs due to the lack of willingness to step forward and serve as Lt. 
Govenor candidates. 


Trustee Comments - New club opening continues to be a struggle in the region. We're losing more 
clubs, and we have no real prospects. Assistance is needed from the committee to open clubs. We 
can't simply put the burden on the Lt. Governors, as they have a lot on their plate already. We need to 
utilize the committees and have them do some of the work we're trying to put on the Lt. Governors. 


Division 1 - No Report.


Division 2 - Overall, all Division 2 clubs have been remarkably active during the pandemic, and 
adapted to virtual meetings. Most have now returned to in-person meetings and the rest are planning 
to soon. LG Brian is pleased with the health and project acitvity in each club.


Division 3 - LG Richard would like to thank Krista Latchaw, Eric Lamb, Josh Hiscock, Elana Gardner, 
and Jennifer and Jeffery Wolff for their leadership this year. 


Trustee Comments - We have elected LG Designates and LG Elects for each of the three divisions, 
ensuring a leadership pipeline for the next two years in the region. 


Tim Gillette, NCR Trustee








Kiwanis CAPITAL DSS丁RICT K看WANIS IN丁ERNÅ丁IoNA」


Trustee Board Report


Southwest Date: 08/04/202 1


To be submitted to血e District Secretay●Treasurer no later血an 21 days before each quarterly District Board


Meeting. For each division in your region) COmment On血e area§ below.


Division 15一一Don Witt’LTG -- 421 members (-7)" This is a nice rebound from the previous quarfer.


Division 16一- Bob Lewit, LTG一- 218 members (-15). This is trendjng upwards also.


Division 17一〇 Catherine Cummins・ LTG ○○ 248 members (+4)" Hur-ey is up 8 members thjs yea「.


The region is down 18 forthe year (#was 32 three mos. ago)一輸Which can be a軸buted to the cIosing


Oftwo cIubs that were charfered three yea「s ago and never got o航he ground (ChiIhowie and SML),


2. PLANS FOR NEW KIWANIS OR SLP CLUBS


Club �Status 


Noneatthistjme, � 







3. CHALIENGES OR ASSISTANCE NEEDED


Six of ou「 cIubs have observed o「 w帥observe lOO-year CeIebrations, a Significant achievement. 1


have attended (O「 W冊attend) gaIas in Lynchburg, Roanoke, Norton, Ma刷svilIe, Saiem and DanviiIe.


丁he support from the Capitai District has been appreciated by aii ofthese cIubs.


The Djstrict ELC is on the immediate horizon’August- 20-22・ WhiIe registrations are Iess than hoped,


We a「e PuShing ha「d to improve those numbers with a final blitz.


丁he void in冊g the L丁G spot in Djvision 17 for next yea「 has been rectified" Kathy StiII has moved


わ剛a「d.


The transition in t「ustees from this 「egion should be seam-ess. Bob Lewit has done an outstanding


job as Lt" Govemor and w川be meeting with me a coupIe of times this month 「ega「ding new duties,


We had an especia=y upbea=ntercIub last Monday (August 2) in Wythev冊e for Division 16 ciubs.


SIGNED;
John A. Montgome「y, 8/4/21


August 4, 2020








___ ___  


 


CAPITAL DISTRICT KIWANIS INTERNATIONAL 
Quarterly Committee Report & Committee Evaluation 


 
 


Committee: Youth Protection Date: August 2021 
 


 


Chairperson: Josh Hiscock 
 


 
To be completed by the Committee Chairperson and submitted to the District Secretary and supervising District Trustee no 
later than 21 days before each quarterly District Board Meeting. 


 
1. COMMITTEE MEMBERSHIP 
Committee fully staffed: Yes No  


 
I consider every Lt. Governor and Trustee to be part of this committee, as we are all responsible for the compliance of our 
clubs and club-level Kiwanis Advisors.  


2. KIWANIS YEAR GOALS 
 


GOAL % Complete 


Achieve 100% club participation in annual Youth Protection Policy training requirement 


(As of 08.01.2021 -- 141 Kiwanis Clubs – 118 Complete; 23 Incomplete) 
83% complete 


as of 08.01.2021 


Achieve 100% club compliance with Kiwanis Advisor background check requirement 
(As of 08.01.2021-- 382 SLP Clubs; 359 Sponsored by a Kiwanis Club; 288 Are In Full Compliance) 


80% complete 
as of 08.01.2021 


Provide on-going education about the Kiwanis Youth Protection Guidelines to club and district 
officers by providing one workshop at Kiwanis Mid-Year (2021), DCON (2021), two articles 


annually in the Capital Kiwanian, and additional in-person or virtual training to clubs and divisions 
upon request 


 


Articles placed 
in every Capital 


Kiwanian; 
Virtual session 
presented for 


Capital District 
web series 
(10/20); 


Multiple club 
and division-
level trainings 


completed 


Promote Youth Protection Week (Fall 2020) and have committee members plan one in-person or 
online event in each region for clubs, members, club officers, and district officers to partake in – 


all of which would satisfy annual club education requirements 


Article in 
August/Sept 
2020 Capital 


Kiwanian 
promoting 
observance 


Fully populate Youth Protection Committee and hold four meetings during the year, including three 
virtual meetings and one in-person committee meeting (Meetings in November, March, June, 


September) 
On-going 


   







3. CHALLENGES OR ASSISTANCE NEEDED: 
 


According to data received from KI in early August 2021, of the 382 SLP clubs in the Capital District, 23 
are not sponsored by a Kiwanis club. Of the 359 SLP clubs sponsored by a Kiwanis club, 319 have 
reported the name of a Kiwanis Advisor in Kiwanis Connect and 40 have not (89% compliance). Of the 
319 SLP clubs with a reported Kiwanis Advisor, 290 advisors have a valid and clear criminal background 
check on file and 29 do not have a background check on file at all or have an expired background check 
awaiting renewal (91% compliance). Overall, we are at 81% compliance with the Kiwanis Advisor 
background check policy. This has not changed since earlier in 2021. I continue to re-assess progress 
toward goal completion and will continue to work toward 100% Kiwanis Advisor background check 
compliance by September 30, 2021.  
 


Any Kiwanis Advisor without a valid background check on file with Kiwanis International was removed 
from their role on September 01, 2020. All SLP clubs on COVID-A status are also missing from some of 
the reports from Kiwanis International. This has had residual effects on our data and within our Kiwanis 
clubs as they scramble to address issues. We continue to see a lot of club compliance issues due to this.  
 


I continue to monitor club compliance with the annual Youth Protection Policies education requirement. 
As of early August 2021, we are at 84% club completion (118 of 141 Kiwanis Clubs). This metric re-set 
on October 01 for the new Kiwanis administrative year. We have just a little more work to do in order to 
achieve 100% compliance with this by September 2021.  
 


Division Number of 
Clubs 


Number of 
Clubs 


Completing 
Annual Member 


Education 
Requirement 


Percent 
Complete 


1 9 8 89% 
2 11 11 100% 
3 6 5 83% 
4 6 5 83% 
5 11 9 82% 
6 9 7 78% 
7 5 4 80% 
8 5 3 60% 
9 8 6 75% 
10 7 7 100% 
11 5 4 80% 
12 10 10 100% 
13 9 7 78% 
14 11 7 64% 
15 9 6 67% 
16 8 8 100% 
17 12 11 92% 
  141 118 84% 


 







4. COMMENTS: 
 


Data has been obtained on youth compliance in West Virginia. Sadly, this data is not promising. Only 
two clubs in the entire provisional district have completed, and reported completion of, the annual youth 
protection member education requirement during 2020-2021. There is a lot of work to be done in 
extending the good youth protection compliance work we are doing in the Capital District to our new 
clubs in West Virginia.  
 
Our data for non-sponsored Builder’s Clubs and K-Kids Clubs is not strong. My hope is to improve this 
in coordination with Jamie Moore and Justin Garrow in the year ahead as they assume their respective 
District Administrator roles.  


 
The data provided to the Capital District from Kiwanis International continues to have irregularities in it. 
Some active Kiwanis clubs do not appear on reports, and Kiwanis International’s IT team cannot 
determine why they are missing. Many inactive SLP clubs still appear on reports as well, and this skews 
our compliance numbers. The data set was compromised in 2020-2021 when SLP clubs were given a 
one-year grace period on dues payments due to the COVID-19 pandemic. Many clubs that had been 
previously removed from lists were added again since, technically, they had a renewed opportunity to 
reactivate. I surmise that this will continue to be an issue for the remainder of 2020-2021 and will be 
rectified in 2021-2022.  


 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


SIGNED:  Josh Hiscock  
















